
Bellegrove Surgery – PPG and Practice Relationship
Period from January 2017 to June 2018

the background to the Bellegrove Surgery PPG:  

The PPG was established in approximately 2011 with meetings usually every 2 months.  There are currently 12 PPG members of whom 9-10 regularly attend.  The Bellegrove Surgery Practice (BSP) is well managed therefore there are usually only minor issues or changes requested by the PPG.  
Dr William Cotter is the Lead GP.

During the PPG’s existence, there have been 3 Chairmen of whom I am the third (since 2017).
I have given an overview/précis of each PPG meeting (plus 2-3 outside meetings as detailed) for the above period. 
Meeting – 10 January 2017: The sudden passing of the previous Chairman was noted with tributes made.  Major surgery refurbishments and building work, which commenced approximately 2 months before, were continuing.  The meeting heard from Dr Cotter that this was proceeding almost as planned, with upstairs cabling requiring attention and the downstairs front bay awaiting a new floor and decoration.  Morning surgeries were attracting 100+ patients.  
The PPG agreed that, in view of the above, they would refrain from raising unnecessary queries.
Meeting – 21 March 2017: The question of a new Chairperson was raised and one member showed an interest and applied.  However, shortly afterwards, the applicant withdrew.  In the circumstances, I decided to put my name forward as Chairman – other PPG members had no interest in the post.
The Jayex Board has been updated following a suggestion to advertise the PPG.  Notices are not in place at present throughout the Surgery although the PPG has been advertised in the newsletter.

Members suggested that signage could be enlarged and made clearer – large brass letters have been supplied and signage for the new areas changed.

Meeting – 2 May 2017: I was voted as new Chairman by the 9 members who attended the meeting.  Building work news: bay window work to be completed within 4 weeks; electricity supply not completed, however, Dr Cotter said that the work was coming to an end.  PPG members stated that we would now become more involved with the Practice, probably from the next meeting. 
New member Philip Evans stated that he was willing to act as Minute Secretary – this was followed by unanimous agreement from all members.

No agenda for the 4 July 2017 was raised because during the past 9 months, the PPG had raised very few queries (if any) due to the building work.
I asked for suggestions to be put forward when we next meet.
Meeting – 4 July 2017: Dr Cotter mentioned that in order to improve the service provided by BSP, a Nurse Practitioner (NP) had been recruited.  The NP is still working in the Practice and is very popular.
PPG members discussed at length the outline for a new Surgery survey (the previous one had been held during 2014).  Survey forms would need an overhaul to account for radical changes over the past 3 years.  Draft survey forms were attached to these minutes but elicited no response from members.

As Chairman, I attend several outside meetings including Patient Council (PC) Clinicial Commissioning Group (CCG) and occasionally Governing Body (GB) as well as a few outside meetings.

Within these meetings, there was a clear emphasis that members of the PPG should be called to sit in on Surgery Staff Meetings (but not for sensitive or personal subjects).  Conversely, various staff members were to be invited to attend PPG meetings – this to include the Practice Manager, Deputy Practice Manager, Receptionists, Pharmacists etc., when work commitments allowed.  Dr Cotter appeared open to the idea, provided suitable issues were identified.  Since then however, no further progress has been made.

Bexley CCG decided to restrict Surgeries prescribing drugs that are easy to obtain from high street chemists – the Surgery and PPG members were given an A4 leaflet showing prescribed drugs and asked to draw this to the attention of friends, family etc.
Members voiced their concerns regarding the positioning of the back waiting room toilet and how the location gave little privacy for patients.  Dr Cottter advised that they had to adhere to planning regulations.  They suggested a sign should be erected near the rear waiting room toilet indicating another toilet was available at the front of the Surgery.  

Meeting – 12 September 2017: Dr Cotter reported that many new patients were transferring to BSP from local Practices and had contributed to a busy summer.  In addition, they tended to be more unwell than previous transfers.

Overseas recruitment: Over the past 2 years, this had proved disappointing.  During 2016, 20 new recruits had joined Bexley via the CCG; 3 had stayed for a while and then resigned.  During 2017, 12 new recruits had joined but none remained.

It was suggested that PPG meetings should be held upstairs in the meeting room rather than the back waiting room which was agreed upon.

Surgery survey: The Minute Secretary produced new forms which were briefly discussed.

27 October 2017: Networking meeting arranged by the CCG/PPG with a view to raising the PPG profile within the CCG.

A request for an up-to-date newsletter advising new services available in the Surgery i.e. Pharmacy appointments, new clinicians etc. are made available – this has since been done.

Meeting – 14 November 2017: Dr Cotter reported that the refurbishments and all building work were now completed.

The CCGs for Bromley and Inner London all receive more funding than Bexley.  Social care and nursing are being badly squeezed.  CCGs and the Local Council are seeking ways to save money.  Dr Cotter left early for a prior arranged meeting.

Patient survey:  Members were handed amended copies of the survey.  All were invited to read then suggest amendments although nothing was forthcoming.

PPG Constitution:  An amended draft was handed to members for their first feedback and any amendments/alterations – a final PPG Constitution has since been circulated.  

Members felt more should be done to advertise the PPG and suggested in should be added to all future Surgery newsletters.

Meeting – 9 January 2018: The meeting was attended by 9 members.  Dr Cotter mentioned that the Surgery had been extremely busy leading up to Christmas with some mornings surgeries exceeding 110 patients.  Clinical Pharmacists will be calling patients for prescription reviews.  Bexley has a severe shortage of permanent GPs.  Final PPG Constitution was circulated.
February 2018: PPG Representation at an audit undertaken by Healthwatch (HW). A comprehensive variety of subjects was raised by the HW Rep within their extensive questionnaire.  HW’s intention is to establish a PPG at every Surgery within Bexley.  HW were impressed by the Practice’s support and the PPG’s methods and interest.
Meeting – 6 March 2018: The meeting was attended by 9 members.  Dr Cotter was called away on an emergency and did not attend.  I reported on the HW meeting.  The outcome was very good but the PPG had no sight of the report.

A PPG meeting feedback form prepared by the Patient Experience Team of the CCG was handed out for completion by individual members and handed to the Surgery Rep for collation and return to the CCG, together with a copy of today’s minutes.  No response from the CCG since then.

Patient survey format agreed and dates arranged for 14-25 May 2018.

Meeting – 8 May 2018: The meeting was attended by 12 members.  Dr Cotter reported that the Surgery was close to 100% for Quality Outcome Framework and very popular within the Friends and Family test.  Again, via the CCG Patient Council, the ongoing suggestion was made that the Practice Manager or her Deputy attend PPG meetings.  The PC of the CCG is emphasising the value of such meetings.  The lead GP felt this could raise logistical and confidence issues.  Also, the PPG remarked that a Receptionist or Pharmacist could occasionally attend.  This would allow both sides to be aware of respective problems.  No further action was taken.  
The patient survey meeting was altered to 14-18 May 2018 but was subsequently cancelled due to lack of enthusiasm by the PPG members.  

The patient survey was eventually held between 1-5 October 2018.

End of report for Jan 2017-2018

Summary

The Surgery is extremely well run with plenty of innovation hence; little scope for PPG input.  Generally, the only reason for a patient to attend a clinic or hospital is if they have a serious condition or require treatment outside the Surgery’s expertise.  These circumstances meant that the PPG has little reason to raise serious or major problems.
On the other hand, several suggestions that are raised by the PPG either independently or via the Patient Council of the CCG are dismissed with genuine reason.  However, this is offset by the many other Surgeries carrying out these functions without any noticeable problems.  Furthermore, meetings organised by other bodies are attended at the Surgery but any follow-up is minimal – verbal “results” are given by the Surgery at the time but written copies of these outcomes are mentioned but rarely if ever seen.

Roger Brown – Chairman

Bellegrove Surgery PPG

174 Bellegrove Road, Welling, Kent, DA16 3RE
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